The Methodist Church  


                 The United Reformed Church

Towards an appropriate pastoral strategy for the 

three nations in which we serve

The October 2002 Mission Council of the United Reformed Church invited the Methodist Church to consider whether “there might be ways in which we can work together more closely in discovering an appropriate pastoral strategy for the three nations which we serve.”

The October 2002 meeting of the Methodist Council received the invitation warmly and asked for work to be done to “unpack” the implications of the invitation.

The aim of this leaflet is to share that ‘unpacking’ throughout both churches and thus begin a conversation wherever, in either church, it rings bells, finds an echo, stirs up a response.

Why now?

The formal conversations between the Methodist Church and the Church of England which resulted in the proposal for An Anglican Methodist Covenant, and the informal trilateral conversations which included the United Reformed Church, have raised the ecumenical temperature.

The question that continually bubbles up, with varying degrees of pressure, from the widespread shared life of our two churches is: “What kind of permissions from our councils would enable and extend that shared life?”

Both churches are seeking radical answers to the challenges of mission today in the context of their own numerical decline, ageing membership and attendant financial difficulties. Both churches are facing the fact that in parts of the country many of our local church structures are under considerable stress, and our ministry resources are being dangerously stretched.  Both churches are presently engaged in various ways in responding to these challenges. 

From the present situation to new possibilities

There are three existing models, often very successful, for local shared work between our two churches; united churches, united areas (i.e. the merging of Circuits and URC Districts) and a more informal sharing of ministry where a minister from one tradition agrees to offer oversight to a small, often rural church of the other tradition.   

However, this new proposal for a pastoral strategy is not just about existing co-operation, but also about exploring new possibilities of talking to one another, at every level, about deployment plans and concerns, about sharing resources, about how to be the Church together, or on behalf of each other.

The present situation calls for an urgent ecumenical response, not in terms of unions or mergers, but in terms of a co-ordinated strategy.  Such a strategy would be, at its heart, about the Christian presence in worship and witness in local communities across the three nations – and not just about survival. 

A pastoral strategy – what might it look like?

It will encourage our churches, locally, at circuit/ URC district level, at Methodist district/URC synod level, and at the three-nation level, where there is genuine potential, to explore creative ways of being an effective Christian presence in the various natural communities in which we are present.  Both churches are spreading ministry too thinly for effective church life and witness.

For example:

· A market town receiving part of both a URC and a Methodist minister’s time, neither of whom is resident  - why not agree to have one resident minister?

· Where circuits are linking churches in very disparate communities and where the United Reformed Church is reorganising its churches into clusters, sometimes also stretched across communities – we need to talk to each other.

Such a strategy would take a variety of forms depending on the local situation.  In parts of England the natural partner would be the Church of England or the Baptists – in Wales and Scotland yet other partners.  This is not an exclusive, bi-lateral proposal, but the reality is that the Methodist Church and the United Reformed Church are involved in more ecumenical partnerships together, in many cases including other partners, than any other of the churches – about 400 in total.  It would be a matter of building on relationships which already exist and painting a picture of what else might be possible – opening some doors and urging the churches to step through.   

The vital question, given our different ways of ordering our churches, will be “Who talks to whom?”   Talks about local possibilities need to take place between the Methodist circuit superintendent and the United Reformed Church District pastoral convener, between the local ministers involved, and between the synod moderator and the district chair - and they will point to the other appropriate conversation partners.

In Wales and Scotland there are particular limiting factors yet considerable potential for developing the relationship. In Scotland, both our churches have a limited geographical spread.  Where they coincide, there are already several united churches and some new proposals. As the United Reformed Church national synod of Wales is entirely English-speaking, there are language limits to joint work.  However, in south Wales there is already an informal united area and a significant number of joint churches.

Improving the quality of our shared life. 

At the April 2002 consultation on Methodist/United Reformed Church United Areas, the Church of England observer commented: 

“The Church of England is mystified at the way the Methodist Church and the United Reformed Church can unite locally in so many vibrant ways when they have different approaches to ministry and to church governance. “   

Another observer, a Methodist from the USA, commented on the tension in the united churches and areas between a shared and developing local vision and remaining faithful to, and drawing on the riches of the two traditions.   We need to know and understand each other better, accepting difference and seeming incompatibility.

In the trilateral informal conversations between our two churches and the Church of England (which produced the report Conversations on the Way to Unity), we began to ask deeper questions of one another  – an example of how these informal conversations, inspired by the formal conversations between the Methodist Church and the Church of England, have raised the ecumenical temperature.

The United Areas consultation identified the following areas which local experience suggested needed further work in order improve the quality of our shared life:   

·  The role of the minister - especially the relationship between ministers and local congregations, the collegiality of Methodist ministers, and the place of obedience to church authority in the two churches’ understanding of ministry.

· The relationship between personal leadership and authority exercised by ministers, superintendents, moderators and district chairs  and the leadership and authority exercised by councils, such as the Church Council/ Church Meeting, or the Circuit Meeting/District Council - with special reference to the role of the superintendent and the United Reformed Church resistance to personal leadership beyond the local.

· The meaning of ordination with particular reference to the eldership and to the question of lay presidency at the sacraments.
Oiling the wheels of our shared life.

 The two churches are currently working together (often with other partner churches) on the collecting of local statistics, induction courses for ministers newly appointed to a united church/area, the use of our disciplinary procedures in joint situations, and developing relations between central staff in order to share good practice and resources.

The Methodist/United Reformed Church Liaison Committee (in existence since 1980) is the main vehicle for pursuing these matters – indeed is currently our only joint whole-church body

What next?

The Methodist Council and the United Reformed Church Mission Council commend this strategy to both our churches.  It is intended to be part of an on-going conversation about co-operation in mission in the three nations.  It in no way excludes other conversations with other partners: rather it should be seen as helping to enable a flexible and diverse missionary response in a changing ecumenical landscape.

 Contributions to this conversation should be sent either to Revd Ray Adams, Deputy General Secretary of the United Reformed Church or to Revd Keith Reed Assistant Secretary to the Methodist Conference - or to both – before 24 October 2003.
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